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COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING 

August 15, 2016 

 

 

 The Bartholomew County Commissioners met in regular session on August 15, 

2016 in the Governmental Office Building, 440 Third Street, Columbus, Indiana.  

Commissioners Larry Kleinhenz and Carl Lienhoop were present.  Chairman Rick Flohr 

was absent.  County Attorney J. Grant Tucker and County Auditor Barbara Hackman 

were also in attendance. 

Commissioner Lienhoop called the meeting to order, gave the Invocation and led 

the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 The first order of business was a presentation on the County ADA (American 

Disabilities Act) Self-Evaluation and Transition Plan as presented by Sara Hicks of 

DLZ.  Ms. Hicks explained that local governments are required to develop their 

communities to meet requirements of the ADA to continue to receive federal funding.  

The intent of the ADA was to provide people with disabilities the same access to services 

and programs as those without disabilities.  This would be accomplished through physical 

modifications to buildings, relocation of services/activities to ADA-compliant facilities, 

or providing benefits in a manner meeting ADA requirements.  While enacted in the early 

1990’s, most government agencies did not move forward with such enhancements.  

Consequently, within the last five to six years, the federal ADA enforcement branch 

partnered with INDOT to facilitate the increased accessibility of services and programs.  

Bartholomew County was reviewed according to its ADA Title II classification.  The 

county’s 12 parks and 12 government facilities (either owned or leased) were audited for 

compliance.  The review was broken down into two parts: 1) the Self-Evaluation Report, 

and 2) the ADA Transition Plan.  The self-evaluation included data collection analysis 

and ranking of proposed barriers.  Once the issues were determined, corrective measures 

were proposed along with an implementation schedule and financing plan to aid with 

transitioning into compliance.  Various parking, curbing, ramps and sidewalks at several 

facilities had slope issues.  Accessible service counters were also an issue in several 
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offices.  One of the biggest issues in the parks was accessible connection to the various 

features.  Exceptions were ranked and prioritized as high, medium and low. Most of the 

items found were low priority.  Decisions on low priority items would be based on the 

cost involved to remedy the situation versus the degree of improvement that would be 

achieved upon the situation itself.  Charts of estimated costs are attached. 

 Programs and policies were reviewed, e.g., how the county conducts meetings.  In 

general, the 100+ page report goes into great detail.  They discussed how to make the 

meetings more accessible with possible training of current staffing.  The need for hearing 

accessible equipment for Public Safety was also noted.  The Public Hearing portion ends 

this Friday, August 19, 2016.  The adopted document will be a living document that will 

have updates as needed.  Lynn Fleming asked where she could get a copy of the 

presentation as there had been issues with the projector.  There is a copy of this in the 

Commissioner’s Office and at the Circulation Desk of the Bartholomew County Public 

Library.  Commissioner Lienhoop asked how these documents were going to be reviewed 

by the Federal Government.  Ms. Hicks stated that there is no indication that it will be 

looked at after the initial document is approved.  Auditor Hackman stated that as part of 

the requirements, this document needs to be on the County website.  Laura DeDomenic 

stated that in her neighborhood, they have added many ramps for the sidewalks.  She had 

asked the City how they had paid for these changes.  The City stated most of them were 

grant funded.  Ms. Hicks stated that is something they do help with as far as funding.  Ms. 

DeDomenic asked if there would be grants available for lowering counters and other 

items that the County would need to repair.  Commissioner Lienhoop stated that they had 

used Greg Farabac, an attorney from Indianapolis that specializes in ADA compliance.  

His general comment five years ago was that the two most public buildings in the 

community are the Court House and City Hall.  With his help, they put a ramp at the 

Court House and fixed the bathrooms.  They also have fixed the bathrooms in the GOB.  

This is the second Public Comment session.  Anyone can respond until Friday and then 

the document will be considered completed.  A sign-in sheet was passed around for 

names of the public that were present. 
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 Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion to accept the ADA Report as presented 

by DLZ.  Commissioner Lienhoop seconded the motion which passed 2-0. 

The next order of business was the approval of the August 8, 2016 

Commissioners’ Meeting Minutes.  Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion to approve 

the minutes.  Commissioner Lienhoop seconded the motion that passed 2-0. 

Next was the approval of payroll.  Commissioner Kleinhenz motioned to approve 

the payroll.  Commissioner Lienhoop seconded the motion which passed 2-0. 

The next item was weekly reports.  Commissioner Lienhoop read the New Permit 

Report dated 8/8/16 to 8/12/16.  Thirty-one (31) permits were issued with fees collected 

of $3,270 and estimated construction costs of $1,310,875. 

County Engineer Danny Hollander gave the Highway Weekly Crew Report which 

included the following work:  chip-sealed in Jackson, Wayne and Ohio Townships; 

mowed in Harrison, Ohio and Clay Townships; cleaned up tree debris; patched roads; and 

replaced pipe on Base Road and 650E. 

Next was the second reading of an ordinance vacating the public right-of-way to 

be known as the “Clifty Street Alley Vacation, Case No. B/VAC-16-02” as presented by 

Allie Keen of the Planning Department. (See attached) The vacation request came from 

owner Cameron S. Stone.  A companion administrative subdivision (Case# B/AD-16-01) 

that was combining several parcels owned by the applicant into one lot was submitted.  

When the parcels were combined the alley intersected the property.  The vacation applies 

to the western portion of the alley which intersects Stone’s property.  Surveyor Ted 

Darnall of Crowder and Darnall Inc. had prepared the plat.  The request passed the 

County Plan Commission without objection and the first reading by the Commissioners.  

Commissioner Lienhoop opened the meeting for public hearing.  There being no 

comments, the public hearing was closed.  Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion to 

approve, on second reading, the ordinance vacating the public right-of-way to be known 

as the Clifty Street Vacation (in the Town of Newbern). Commissioner Lienhoop 

seconded the motion that passed 2-0. 
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 Ms. Keen also presented the next item, the consideration of a Right-of-Way 

Dedication for Young’s Wolf Creek Road Minor Subdivision.  They are looking to 

create one (1) new lot.  They are dedicating approximately .48 acres of Lot 1 frontage for 

the right-of-way.  The property owned by Debra K. Young is located at 2635 Wolf Creek 

Road in Harrison Township.  Commissioner Kleinhenz motioned to accept the dedication 

of right-of-way.  Commissioner Lienhoop seconded the motion that passed 2-0. 

The next agenda item was consideration of two (2) Resolutions Assigning a Tax 

Sale Certificate to the City of Columbus for the properties at 1510 Pearl Street and 

834 Werner Street.  Robin Hilber from the City of Columbus and Rose Johnson of the 

Treasurer’s Office were present to discuss these properties.  Ms. Hilber explained that 

these two properties did not sell on tax sale last year and they are both in the Lincoln 

Central Neighborhood District.  There is concern of the amount of rentals in this area 

versus owner-occupied.  The City would like to purchase these properties and then work 

with Bartholomew County School Corporation to have their C-4 program build homes on 

these sites.  This would add collection of taxes back to the rolls.  Commissioner 

Kleinhenz noted that these properties have not sold for two years at tax sale.  

Commissioner Lienhoop stated that the ultimate goal is to get taxes collected on these 

parcels.  Commissioner Kleinhenz asked if the goal was to build houses on both of these 

properties.  Ms. Hilber confirmed that was the goal.  One property (1510 Pearl St.) is 

vacant land while the other property’s structure (834 Werner St.) would be razed.  

Commissioner Lienhoop asked for public questions.  Audience member Mike Lovelace 

asked how soon the properties would be back on the tax rolls.  Ms. Hilber stated it would 

depend on the type of home that is built, but they are hoping it would be next year.  The 

neighborhood is very accepting of this proposal.  The school is willing to work with the 

City as long as they are able to cover their costs and put $2,000 to $3,000 back into the 

program.  The Pearl Street property would be $795.38 which equals 10% of the taxes 

due.  The Werner property would be $1,435.65 which equals 10% of the taxes due.  The 

homeowners would have 120 days to redeem the properties.  Commissioner Lienhoop 

made a motion to act on both Resolutions for the two properties to Assign the Tax Sale 
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Certificates to the City of Columbus.  Commissioner Kleinhenz seconded the motion.  He 

stated that he is normally against doing things like this, but these two properties have had 

multiple opportunities for individuals to purchase them.  The vote was called for and 

passed 2-0. 

Next was the consideration of a standard maintenance contract with Emerson 

Network Power, Liebert Services as presented by EOC Director Ed Reuter.  This is an 

annual renewal agreement for the battery backup system.  It was utilized last Wednesday 

due to a lightning strike.  Commissioner Kleinhenz noted that for several hours that day, 

our 911 calls were being handled by Johnson County.  The contract term runs from 

7/24/16 through 7/23/17 for an amount of $3,178.  Mr. Reuter appreciated the work 

Attorney Grant Tucker had done with his review of the contract.  Commissioner 

Kleinhenz made a motion to enter into this maintenance agreement.  Commissioner 

Lienhoop seconded the motion that passed 2-0.  Mr. Reuter said they normally run 120 to 

150 emergency calls per day, but last Wednesday they had about 225 calls.  

Commissioner Kleinhenz noted that Mike Gorbett, a dispatcher at the EOC, always 

seemed to be one of them that the Center leans on when needed. 

Next was a consideration of an agreement/engagement letter with Reedy 

Financial Group for financial consulting services.  (See attached fee schedule) The 

County Council needed the Commissioners’ prompt consideration as time is of the 

essence and the Council will not meet again prior to the budget hearings.  Council 

President Bill Lentz stated that they would appreciate the Commissioners’ approval of the 

contract.  Attorney Tucker stated that he had reviewed the contract and saw no legal 

reason not to sign it.  He was uncertain as to what they will receive with this contract.  

The scope of service stated in the letter was, “specifically limited to providing the County 

revenue estimates for the 2017 calendar year budget.  In addition, [Reedy Financial] will 

answer questions related to the following items:  budgeting, financial planning, capital 

planning, best practices, fund accounting, Local Option Income Taxes, and other 

advisory services.”  Commissioner Lienhoop stated that fees would not exceed $5,000 

with a minimum of $2,000.  Rose Johnson asked if this amount was coming from the 
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Council’s budget.  Auditor Hackman stated that the Council does not have the funding 

available.  Commissioner Lienhoop stated that the Commissioners offered to provide the 

funding even though the line item for consulting services is already depleted.  

Commissioner Lienhoop made a motion to enter into the agreement with Reedy 

Financial.  Commissioner Kleinhenz seconded the motion which passed 2-0.   

Next Public Health Department’s Director of Nursing Amanda Organist presented 

a quote for the purchase of two battery backup units for storage of vaccines.  There are 

no other units that are compatible with the Fridge Freeze refrigeration units.  There are 

currently no battery backup systems for them.  The amount quoted by Fridge Freeze  

(Escondido, CA) was $2,990 and would be paid from grant money.  Commissioner 

Kleinhenz made a motion to approve the purchase from Fridge Freeze.  Commissioner 

Lienhoop seconded the motion which passed 2-0. 

The next item was an agreement with White River Broadcasting for the Health 

Department as presented by Ms. Organist.  The agreement was for $2,184 for specific 

advertising for the Health Department on the radio.  Commissioner Lienhoop made a 

motion to enter into the agreement with White River Broadcasting for $2,184.  

Commissioner Kleinhenz seconded the motion which passed 2-0. 

The next Commissioners’ Meeting will be held on Monday, August 22, 2016 at 

10:00 a.m. in the Commissioners’ Chambers.  There being no other business, the meeting 

was adjourned at 11:05 a.m. 

BARTHOLOMEW COUNTY  

COMMISSIONERS 

 

 
       ABSENT     

RICHARD A. FLOHR, CHAIRMAN 

 

 

             

ATTEST:     LARRY S. KLEINHENZ, MEMBER 

 

 

_______________________          
BARBARA J. HACKMAN   CARL H. LIENHOOP, MEMBER 
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